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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL

TO THE DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE STATE UNIVERSITY, DOVER

MINUTES OF APRIL 19, 2007

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Carol Harman, Shirley Jackson, Jim Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Charles Sawchenko, Pierre Stevens, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Anthony Brazen, Chuck Tarver, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Joseph Connor, Andrea Guest

Associate Members Present:  Sally Allshouse, Bruce Lorenz, Rita Marocco

Associate Members Excused:  Howard Isenberg, Cathy McKay

Associate Members Absent:  Doyle Dobbins, James Larks

Interested Parties:  Lisa Barkley, Vince Boehm, Michael Duva, Lisa Furber, Renata Henry, Aimee McFarlan, Micki Nardo, Jennifer F. Reid, Melissa Smith, Kim Whitelock

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Supported Employment Overview

Ad Hoc Committee on Membership

Budget Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Chairman Lafferty introduced Dr. Lisa Barkley, dean of the College of Health & Public Policy, who welcomed meeting attendees to the DSU campus.  Dean Barkley spoke briefly about the academic programs within the college, the Center for Community Mental Health Advancement and the Center for Minority Health Improvement.
Chairman Lafferty introduced Kim Whitelock, CEO of MeadowWood.  Ms. Whitelock provided a brief picture of her background experience.  Council was apprised of the new clinical staff on board and of recent program expansions at MeadowWood.  Meeting participants were invited to share current needs both within the hospital and the community.
Chairman Lafferty announced that copies of Thomas Eichler’s report entitled Race & Incarceration in Delaware are available at the conclusion of the Council meeting.  
Chairman Lafferty shared information about upcoming events and conferences and distributed written materials regarding same.
Copies of the Governor’s 2007 legislative agenda were distributed to those present.  It was noted that HB 49 will be a key piece of legislation, as the revenue raised by the excise tax will fund a number of health related initiatives.  It was suggested that those interested in health issues may want to consider supporting the legislation. A concern was shared regarding tying the revenues for entitlements to an excise tax.  
Micki Nardo, state project coordinator for Delaware’s Supported Employment Program, provided an overview of the program.   The number of individuals actively involved in Delaware’s program and the percentage of those placed in competitive employment were shared.  Charts illustrating the total number of clients served in the 10 participating states and the number of clients served by site for Delaware were reviewed.  It was noted that the program is currently providing services to the population affiliated with the four CCCPs.     

Vice-Chairman Meldrum updated Council on the status of the ad hoc committee's report and shared the committee’s belief that the incorporation of Children’s Advisory Council representatives within the current council structure can be achieved.  The committee’s request that additional nominations for associate membership be postponed until the current issue is resolved and the suggestion that new memberships be submitted to the ad hoc committee prior to Council’s consideration was shared.
Lisa Pertzoff provided the Budget Committee’s report.  Ms. Pertzoff informed Council of the discussions held regarding contract increases, HB 71 and pending legislation related to health insurance.  Ms. Pertzoff conveyed the committee’s recommendation that Council provide written support for HB 71 and take SB 6 and SB 37 under advisement.  Chairman Lafferty confirmed that Council’s support of HB 71 was communicated to SURJ.

Chairman Lafferty informed that a group of children’s service providers has founded an organization, the purpose of which is to advocate for provider increases.  A suggestion was made for future collaboration with this organization regarding the epilogue language.
Ms. Pertzoff indicated that the issue of inflationary increases for providers remains and that a policy is needed to rely on to address that need.  The various funding sources for the provider system were discussed.  Discussion briefly focused on how the proposed worker’s compensation/health insurance legislation will impact the provider system.

Jack Akester reported that the next DPC Advisory Committee meeting will be held on May 16 at 2:30 p.m. 

Vice-Chairman Meldrum shared Dr. William Rhines’ decision to withdraw his application for associate membership.

Council was updated on the new wing Rockford opened which will accommodate both children and adults.

Vice-Chairman Meldrum spoke briefly about the creation of the Kid’s Caucus.  The potential for working through issues via the caucus was noted.
Chairman Lafferty updated Council on the status of the acquisition of the former St. Jones Center for Behavioral Health by Universal Health Services.   
Pierre Stevens informed that the committee is still in the process of gathering information and has nothing to report at this time.
Renata Henry shared information regarding the new providers in the Medicaid managed care health plans.  Anyone needing additional information was encouraged to contact the benefits manager or Harris Taylor.

Council was updated on the status of the division’s strategic plan.

Ms. Henry conveyed that the division looks forward to Council’s support of the April 24 Suicide Prevention Conference and other activities scheduled in May in celebration of Mental Health Month.

Ms. Henry spoke of her discussion with Dean Barkley regarding the adequacy of crisis counseling services and offering of the division’s support.  Ms. Henry reminded meeting participants to avoid the diagnosing and profiling of those with a mental illness when responding to inquires or comments regarding the Virginia Tech incident.  In addition, she suggested this was an opportunity to emphasize and underscore the need for individuals to seek treatment if needed.

Ms. Henry referenced several statistics provided in the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality’s report, which illustrates the impact of substance abuse and mental health disorders on community hospitals. Meeting participants were provided with the web address to access the report.   
Ms. Henry spoke of the plans to invite all child and adult licensed substance abuse and certified mental health agencies to the June provider meeting.  Plans to convene a small group of adult and children’s providers on May 23 in preparation for the June meeting were shared.

Chairman Lafferty reported that Senator Gordon Smith has requested 40M be allocated in the federal budget for suicide prevention.  Meeting participants were encouraged to contact their federal delegation regarding support.

Chairman Lafferty informed Council that the recent death of the individual who had resided in a NAMI home is being investigated by the division and CLASI.  It was noted that there is a reporting process in place when a death occurs.  

Meeting participants exchanged dialogue regarding the integration of medical health and behavioral health, morbidity and mortality, metabolic syndrome and smoking cessation.  The importance of having a nutritional component in conjunction with the smoking cessation program was noted. Vice-Chairman Meldrum spoke of the legislation introduced to license nutritionists.  Anyone interested in the legislation was invited to contact him for details.

Vice-Chairman Meldrum informed Council of the Parent Information Center’s upcoming event regarding planning for a financially secure future for a child with a disability.

Rita Marocco informed Council of the May 11 NAMI program regarding early intervention and prevention to lower or prevent incarceration and recidivism for people with mental illness.  Chairman Lafferty made Council aware of the establishment of the Reentry Coalition.  Additional details will be provided.
There being no further business, the meeting  was adjourned at 10:55 a.m. 
	ACTION
Vice-Chairman Meldrum motioned to accept the minutes as presented.  Janet Ray seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.

Chairman Lafferty will speak to Doyle Dobbins about the future collaboration with the DCMH service providers.




The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, May 17, 2007 from 9:00 a.m. to 12 noon at the Grass Dale Conference Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH
